Aprender Tucson

Southside Community School

2701 South Campbell Avenue

Tucson, AZ 85713

Board Meeting Minutes

Held Wednesday, February 17th, 2020 at 5:00pm
Board Members Present:
Christine Curtis, Board President – video conference

David Gill, Board Member – video conference

Melissa Costa, Board Member – video conference

James Christopher, Board Member – telephonic

Eleonor Francis, Board Member – video conference

Absent:
None

Others present: 
Molly Gannon, Principal – video conference 

Randy Cohen, Teacher – video conference

Diletta Dang, Teacher – video conference

Takara Tatum, Teacher – video conference

Leticia Moreno, Teacher – video conference

Erica Garcia, IA – video conference

Anna Chavis, IA – video conference

Victoria Arriero, IA – video conference

Olivia Torres, Parent – video conference

Diana Andrade, Parent – video conference

Warren Edwards, Parent – video conference

Ana Siquieros, Parent – video conference

Valentina, Parent – video conference

Mexley Martinez, Parent – video conference

Ramirez, Parent – video conference

Stephanie HG, Parent – video conference

Miriam Gutierrez, Parent – video conference

Alicia Sanchez, Parent – video conference

Virginia Siefring, Parent – video conference

1. Call To Order. The meeting was called to order by Ms. Curtis at 5:09 p.m.

2. Confirm Date for School Reopening for Hybrid Learning. Miss Gannon proposed reopening date of March 22 as most staff members will have been vaccinated by that time, lending itself to  fewer work-related absences and therefore the school being able to accommodate more students on campus. Also many parents have indicated a preference for re-opening the school as requests continue to come in for day care, and these requests are expected to increase. Current COVID-19 mitigation strategies will remain in place.
Discussion:  Ms. Curtis requested a summary of current mitigation strategies. Miss Gannon provided a summary including such measures as social distancing via new desk arrangements and physical barriers, mandatory mask policy, digital bathroom pass tracker to facilitate isolation of small student pods, and the addition of air purifiers and open doors contributing to improved air circulation. Miss Gannon went on to say that even with these measures, the school would still need to employ a hybrid model of student instruction to ensure continuance of social distancing. Ms. Curtis inquired whether widespread observance of the mandatory mask policy had been observed. Miss Gannon responded that most persons did use masks appropriately with few exceptions, more so among the later grades. 
After a pause, Ms. Curtis invited additional staff and community members to speak. Mrs. Andrade questioned whether her daughter in 7th grade would be able to return full time once the school reopened. Miss Gannon confirmed that given smaller class sizes among the junior high grades, it would be possible for those students to return full time while still maintaining social distancing. Mrs. Andrade asked whether students on campus would still be engaged in online learning activities. Miss Gannon also confirmed this inquiry, adding that while some instruction would now be conducted non-digitally, online platforms would continue to be utilized in order to maintain continuity. Ms. Curtis requested clarification of the hybrid model and whether there was a sense of how many families still preferred remote learning through the end of the year. Miss Gannon confirmed her sense that a significant number of families would still prefer remote learning, but that formal surveys would be distributed to gather data on this specifically. Mrs. Andrade asked what date the school was set to reopen, to which Miss Gannon commented that March 22, the first day after Spring Break, was the proposed date currently up for approval. 
One comment from the video conference chatroom asked whether students would return to in-person learning every other week, as before. Miss Gannon affirmed this was likely, however she would send updates of any changes to this plan. If possible to maintain social distancing, she shared her preference that all kids be on campus who wished to be. Another chatroom comment questioned whether Pre-K students were anticipated to return as well or stay online. Miss Gannon commented on the benefits of Pre-K students returning to campus in order to ensure readiness for entry into Kindergarten, however promised to send updates on this too as conversations surrounding this issue evolved. 
Ms. Curtis asked whether there were plans for summer school, to which Miss Gannon shared the availability of grant funds to support summer learning, specifically as it related to reading and math interventions. Ms. Curtis posited that extending summer school into July could help make up for significant learning losses. Miss Gannon suggested it was preferable to extend summer learning hours in June, in order to provide a break for teachers to plan and engage in orientation activities in July, however stated this decision would welcome suggestions from parents as well. As an alternative, Ms. Curtis suggested perhaps eliminating the instructional break annually occurring at the end of May. To this, Mrs. Tatum offered her insight from a teacher's perspective, sharing her daily workload of 12-14 hours plus at least one day each weekend, stating therefore a break for teachers would be essential. Ms. Arriero observed that students also tend to experience burnout near the end of the year, exerting themselves to a lesser degree, so that a break could also be helpful for them. Mrs. Gutierrez wondered whether summer school would give preference to children at risk of retention, and wanted to know whether her children with strong attendance and grades would have the opportunity to attend. Miss Gannon shared that students attending summer school historically have been grouped by performance level, at times with more advanced students joining the next grade level class, and that there would likely be sufficient staff to accommodate all students interested in participating.
One attendee commented in the chatroom how it was better for students to return to campus because they do not always have the support needed at home to be successful with distance learning tasks. Mrs. Siefring shared her preference to continue remote learning due to consistently high Coronavirus numbers locally and having several relatives in high risk categories. Miss Gannon reassured the audience that online learning would still be an option for everyone through the end of the year, and that no one would be required to return to in-person learning. 
Mr. Christopher requested an update on the status of teacher and board member vaccines. Miss Gannon said she is keeping a schedule of all staff and board members who have elected to get the vaccine. According to the schedule, everyone would receive the 2nd dose no later than the 1st week of March, allowing a full two weeks for it to take effect before staff returned to campus. Furthermore, Miss Gannon has personally spoken to everyone who decided against the vaccine, and most have agreed they will return to campus without it. Mr. Christopher asked why some were opting out? Miss Gannon responded that, in general, there were some concerns about the newness of the vaccine. Others suffered from health conditions that prevented them from being vaccinated, and these would have a separate plan for returning to the school.
Mrs. Siefring asked whether daily student temperature checks upon arrival would be continued. Miss Gannon confirmed this measure was still in place and would continue, in addition to a staggered dismissal at the end of each day. Mrs. Siefring observed that in addition to temperature measurements, other organizations had implemented a survey questionnaire to screen for additional symptoms. Miss Gannon confirmed that the school does do this and has a stringent policy of sending students home who exhibit any symptoms. Mrs. Moreno expressed concern about feeling unprepared to return to a regular schedule of on-campus instruction following so many months of distance learning and a week of Spring Break. Miss Gannon confirmed the campus would be open to staff for several hours and professional development prior to opening to students. Mrs. Siefring reminded that people may be infected while showing no symptoms, and asked who would be sent home in the event that someone received a positive test result. Miss Gannon responded that students are kept in small pods and limited to interactions with other students in the same pod, so that if needed, a single pod of students could be converted to distance learning. If more than a single pod were to be contaminated, the whole school would likely revert back to distance learning. Miss Gannon continued, saying that Pima County statistics show low incidences of virus spread from infected people wearing masks. Mrs. Siefring asked about the process for a student to return to school who has tested positive for Covid-19. To this, Miss Gannon cited a CDC recommendation that persons be asymptomatic for a period of time before exiting quarantine. Ms. Curtis questioned whether the current school policy included a process for returning students to school following a positive Covid test. Miss Gannon stated she would review and revise the policy if needed.
Ms. Francis shared her appreciation that Miss Gannon had seemingly covered all the bases. Mr. Gill shared his excitement at the prospect of moving forward into a new phase of learning and getting students caught up, of course, with plenty of precaution to ensure staff and students are as safe as possible. Mr. Christopher requested confirmation that, as the proposed school opening was still a month away, local virus statistics would continue to monitored despite any decision at today's meeting. Miss Gannon again reassured everyone that in any case, returning to campus for in-person learning was an option not a requisite, with the final decision of whether to send students left to parents. 
Motion:  Ms. Francis moved to reopen the school for hybrid learning on March 22. Mr. Gill seconded the motion. 

In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Mr. Christopher, Mr. Gill, Ms. Francis, Mrs. Costa

Opposed – None

3. Call to the audience. Mr. Christopher asked whether anyone had thoughts on the new STEM park under construction across the street from the school. Ms. Curtis commented that it had not only destroyed the natural habitat, but also installed an industrial facility on 4-5 acres of the land.
4. Meeting Adjourned at 5:46p.m. 

Motion: Mr. Christopher moved to adjourn the meeting. Ms. Francis seconded the motion.


In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Mr. Christopher, Mr. Gill, Ms. Francis, Mrs. Costa


Opposed – None
